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IN MEMORIAM

We very much rearet to have to tell you that Joan Trevithick has finally lost
her long-running battle with cancer and that she died on the 9th of July.

Adrian Whittaker writes: The sad passing of Joan Trevithick closes a lonag
chapter in the history of the S.S. & J. Group.

Joan came forward to take on the duties of secretary and treasurer in
1978, Through her efforts, despite failing health, the Group steadily
increased in stature and viability. Almost every spare moment was spent 1in
fund raisinag and publicity. Seed and plant sales, correspondence with
members in the U.K. and abroad, coupled with the production of the bi-annual
newsletter which was entirely hers, occupied a huge slice of every week.

Aware of rising costs and inflation, her capability for tight budgetina
enabled subscriptions to be held at a very low level year after vear.

Joan was a natural gardener and lover of plants, her interest extending
much further than the irises into alpines and beyond. She read widely and
applied this knowledge thoughtfully. In the years of my association with
her, as Group chairman, I have rarely found her short of the correct name for
any plant

Her death has removed the central pillar from the Group and the B.I1.S.
has lost one of its unsung ambassadors. Her richly deserved Pilkington Award
in 1991, for services to the B.1.S., represents a triumph over adversity.

Many iris people have benefited from her dedication and will be much
saddened by her departure. Our sympathy goes to her son David and her
family.

Jennifer Hewitt writes: There will be many words written about Joan and the
way in which she has been the mainspring of the Group for over 15 years and
made it the flourishing entity it is today. I would like to make this small
contribution because of being in at the start and knowing how nearly Alex
Back's foundation came to grief at a very young age. That it survived is
almost entirely due to Joan.

To lose Alex, the founder and inspiration of the Group and the person who
was keen to do all the hard work, less than three months after the inauqural
meeting in June 1976 was a blow for which Doris Hansford, the Treasurer, and
1, as Chairman, were ill equipped to cope. We had rather lightheartedly
agreed to take on these jobs because we knew that Alex was the real power.
The Group drifted, and though we could see that positive action was needed,
neither of us had the time to initiate it, or ideas as to the form it should

take. The first ray of light appeared in 1977 when Joan, who had been
encouraqing and supportive, offered to become newsletter editor. With her
first issue it became clear that the Group had a focus. A year or so later

Doris said she wished to retire and Joan, rather diffidently, added the jobs
of secretary and treasu.cr to that of editor.

The rest, as they say, is history: the evidence is there in the newsletters
and the story they tell. It might have been very different. It is our good
fortune that someone with vision and the eneraqy to realise it came foward at
the crucial time. Joan may not have arrived on a white horse, but she rode
to the rescue and rose to the challenge. If Alex could see what the Group
has become because of her I am sure he would feel that his hopes have been
realised.






